

## **NEW REPORT RELEASED**

Performance Audit on the City of Oakland's Homeless Encampment Management Interventions and Activities For Fiscal Years 2018-19 and 2019-20.

Today, my Office released a performance audit of the City of Oakland's Homeless Encampment Management Interventions and Activities. The purpose of the audit was to examine the City's practices for managing the numerous homeless encampments throughout the City.

The audit objectives were to determine the cost of encampment interventions and activities, determine how many encampments exist in the City of Oakland, assess the quality of conditions at encampments, assess whether the City is achieving its goals and objectives, and determine response times for 911 and 311 calls. We also assessed the closure notification process, the bagand-tag process, and the quality of data around encampment management services and activities, and identified best practices of other local governments.

The report contains four sections:

- Section 1: Impacts of Encampments and the City's Efforts to Mitigate Them
- Section 2: Police, Fire, and 311 Response Times
- Section 3: City's Costs Associated with Encampment Activities
- Section 4: Management Systems Needed to Effectively Implement the New Encampment Management Policy

This report provides critical information to City policymakers and City staff to assist them in overseeing and managing the City's encampment activities. It also identifies opportunities to enhance the City's intervention efforts and provides valuable information for policymakers to ensure encampment residents are receiving appropriate and equitable service. Furthermore, the audit also reveals the City has incurred approximately \$12.6 million in costs, most of it unbudgeted, over the last two fiscal years. Reliable cost information is critical for City policymakers to have in order to develop informed encampment management policy decisions and appropriately budget for encampment services and activities. The report ends by providing a roadmap for the City Administration to more effectively implement the City's new encampment policy, that was scheduled to take effect in January 2021.

The audit includes four findings and 26 recommendations. The Administration has agreed to implement all 26 recommendations.

To learn more about the audit released today, we encourage you to read the press release below that includes a high level summary of the report. To read the executive summary or the full report, click <a href="here.">here.</a>

## **NEWS RELEASE**

Office of the City Auditor City of Oakland

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE:

April 14, 2021

AUDIT REVEALS CITY INCURRED COSTS OF \$12.6 MILLION IN THE LAST TWO FISCAL YEARS, MOSTLY UNBUDGETED, TO MANAGE THE CITY'S EXPLOSIVE GROWTH IN HOMELESS ENCAMPMENTS

The City was overwhelmed by the magnitude of the homeless crisis, lacked a comprehensive strategy, and needed policy direction and dedicated funding

## early in the crisis

OAKLAND, Calif. (April 14, 2021): Today, Oakland City Auditor, Courtney Ruby, released a performance audit of the City of Oakland's (City) homeless encampment management interventions and activities. The audit reveals the impacts of homeless encampments are farreaching affecting the City's housed and unhoused residents, City workers, City services, businesses, and the community. This audit was a high priority for both the City Auditor and the Oakland City Council (City Council).

This report examines the City of Oakland's Encampment Management services and activities, including determining the cost to provide interventions such as cleanings, closures, and health and hygiene services, encampment outreach, public safety services, legal services and more. The audit also evaluates how encampment residents are notified of intervention services, and how their belongings are handled during interventions. The report assesses the quality of conditions at encampments, and whether the City is achieving its goals and objectives related to encampment management. The audit also assesses the quality and completeness of the City's data and identifies best practices employed by other local governments. It also includes information on the Police Department's and the Fire Department's response times to 911 emergency calls at encampments, as well as the City's response to the 311 Call Center service requests at encampments. Finally, the report provides guidance for the City Administration to more effectively implement the City's new encampment management policy.

The audit found the City's efforts to address homelessness is akin to other local governments dealing with the growing number of unsheltered residents in their communities, which has only worsened by the severe economic impact of COVID. In July 2019, Alameda County released its Homeless Point-in-Time count, indicating the number of homeless residents living in Oakland between 2015 and 2019 had increased from 2,191 to 4,071, an increase of 86 percent. Nearly 79 percent of these individuals were unsheltered due to the lack of permanent affordable housing options, coupled with limited emergency and temporary housing options. The count also identified that 70 percent of Oakland's homeless population are African American, compared to 24 percent in the general population. Moreover, the vast majority of known homeless encampments are within communities of concern.

The increase in homeless residents resulted in a significant rise in the number of encampments. The City estimates that at least 140 encampments are scattered throughout the City, and this estimate may be conservative. In response to the rise in encampments, the City established the Encampment Management Team (EMT) in 2017, a multi-departmental team to coordinate the City's encampment response. The EMT developed an Encampment Management Policy (EMP) designed to address the physical management of homeless encampments and establish criteria for determining the types of interventions to undertake at encampments.

The audit found that encampments are unhealthy and unsafe for its residents. In a 2018 report on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, the United Nations General Assembly described treatment of encampments in Oakland and San Francisco as "cruel and inhumane." It reported that by discouraging informal encampments in the City, residents were denied access to water, sanitation, and health services. In 2020, 19 murders, or 18 percent of all murders in Oakland, occurred in encampments. Additionally, the Oakland Fire Department responded to nearly 1,000 fires at encampments in the last two fiscal years. Some of these fires caused major damage to the encampments and the surrounding areas including recently burning down the Vietnamese American Community Center.

The audit also documents the impacts on City staff who work in and around the encampments. City staff reported being threatened on multiple occasions with guns, bottles, axes and aggressive dogs, as well as being exposed to COVID.

The audit also found encampments are significantly impacting Oakland businesses, schools, public rights-of-way, and public parks. For example, towards the end of 2019, Kaiser Permanente donated \$1 million to provide housing and support services to relocate 50 encampment residents from Mosswood Park, to nearby hotels or other supportive housing. This encampment was directly adjacent to Kaiser's pediatric offices and impacted both staff and patients. Another business, the Home Depot near the Fruitvale neighborhood, also endured significant impacts to its employees and customers. This Home Depot needed to hire additional security officers and threatened to leave Oakland if the City failed to act and move the encampment. This encampment was closed in January 2020 and some RV dwellers were relocated to a City owned lot across the street.

City parks have also been significantly affected by encampments. Two parks, Lake Merritt and the Union Point Park sustained extensive damage due to encampments. Lake Merritt Park and the tidal marsh along the Lake Merritt channel was recently renovated at a cost of \$21 million. The damage at Lake Merritt Park included the loss of vegetation, broken irrigation lines, and ruined fencing. Additionally, the water quality in the tidal marsh has been degraded. The City estimates these repairs will cost \$550,000. Union Point Park, overlooking Alameda Harbor is under the control of the San Francisco Bay Conservation and Development Commission (BCDC), the State Agency responsible for protecting the shoreline. BCDC found the park unusable for safe walking, picnicking, and other public uses due to the damage sustained from homeless encampments. As a result, BCDC issued a cease and desist order to the City in 2019. The City's preliminary assessment of the damage estimated the repair cost for the lighting alone to be \$500,000. This estimate does not include additional costs to repair bathrooms, landscaping, benches, and other damaged amenities.

To mitigate the impacts of encampments the EMT undertook approximately 500 closures, reclosures, and cleanings in fiscal years 2018-19 and 2019-20. Additionally, the City provided nearly 1,600 garbage pickups and other hygiene services such as providing showers and portable toilets.

Auditor Ruby noted, "The audit found the City was not adequately prepared to shoulder such a massive project and the EMT was overwhelmed by the undertaking of closing and cleaning encampments throughout Oakland." Specifically, the audit found the City lacked an effective strategy for dealing with the growth in encampments and did not provide adequate policy

direction or funding at the onset of this crisis. Additionally, the EMT lacked sufficient resources, including a budget. The audit also identified the City needs more complete data on encampment activities, increased outreach, improved notification before encampment interventions occur, improved collection of encampment residents' belongings during interventions, and a comprehensive policy on transporting residents when encampments are closed.

The audit also reported on the response times to police and fire emergencies at encampments. The Police Department response times to emergencies at encampments were not timely, averaging four to six hours in fiscal years 2018-19 and 2019-20. Most of these calls were Priority 2 calls, which includes situations that require an immediate response, with no immediate threat to life or property. Ideally these calls should be responded to in 10 to 15 minutes. For the last two fiscal years, the Fire Department responded to 90 percent of the 988 fire emergencies at encampments in less than 8 minutes. The Fire Department's goal is to respond to 90 percent of all fire emergencies within 7 minutes.

The report estimates the City incurred approximately \$12.6 million in costs, mostly unbudgeted, over the last two fiscal years on encampment services and activities. These costs were primarily for staff and equipment costs associated with closing and cleaning encampments and providing garbage service, portable toilets, and water at encampments. Other costs included contracts, legal costs, police and fire responses to encampment emergencies, and towing abandoned cars.

Because the City has not budgeted for most encampment-related costs, City departments and offices have had to divert time from providing other essential City services. For instance, City staff have been diverted from responding to complaints to illegal dumping, conducting residential and commercial fire inspections, towing abandoned autos, and performing maintenance on traffic signals and street lights.

Overall, the audit found the City needs to establish and fund a formal encampment management program to address the findings in the audit and implement management systems to effectively implement the City's new encampment management policy passed in October 2020. The report dedicates an entire section to this process including recommendations for establishing goals, objectives, strategies, and annual workplans for achieving the City's vision; authorizing a budget for encampment management activities; assessing staffing roles and requirements, implementing written policies and procedures, tracking better management information, and ensuring staff properly receive training on crisis management and interacting with traumatized encampment residents.

The audit included 26 recommendations to address the issues raised in the report and the City Administration has committed to implementing all 26 of the recommendations.

Auditor Ruby stated, "Our government systems were inadequate in providing the level of care and funding before the explosive growth in homelessness, and now these systems are overwhelmed by the crisis and reeling from the impacts of a global pandemic. City staff have been working tirelessly and without adequate funding or training."

The new encampment management policy recently passed by the City Council lays the groundwork for needed change, and this audit outlines the steps needed to create an encampment management program with the operational structure to effectively manage the homeless encampments, while supporting both our unhoused and housed residents. Auditor Ruby notes, "For several years, the residents of Oakland have identified this as the most pressing issue facing our City. It is critical that a formal encampment management program is established, and properly prioritized and funded during this year's biannual budget process."

In closing, Auditor Ruby noted, "Every day our unhoused residents are exposed to unhealthy and dangerous conditions and are vulnerable to serious health risks and significant safety hazards that threaten their lives. As leaders and policymakers across the country seek timely affordable housing solutions and come up with creative policies to help our unsheltered, we on the West Coast, and the Bay Area specifically are called to work at a faster pace than most. Auditor Ruby continued, "Our housed and unhoused residents are counting on us to make this right, both a humanitarian perspective to a civic expectation that our homeless become housed and our City streets and parks are returned to their intended public uses. This is a very complex problem requiring every level of government to participate through policy, funding, leadership, and cooperation. The COVID pandemic has required an unprecedented amount of intergovernmental, business, and nonprofit coordination. To address the root causes of homelessness and affordability – it will require a commitment similar to the COVID response where we all came together with a sense of urgency, respect, commitment, and shared purpose."

To read the full report please click here.

Contact: Dena L. Shupe Office: (510) 238-4975 <u>dshupe@oaklandca.gov</u>



There is more work to be completed on homelessness. I will issue a separate audit report at a later date to address the following issues: 1) assessing the coordination, partnerships, and performance of City departments, other governmental agencies, and contractors, and 2) determining the number of encampment residents receiving permanent housing and corresponding retention

Committed to serving you with the utmost integrity,



Office of the City Auditor | 1 Frank H. Ogawa Plaza, 4th Floor, Oakland, CA 94612

<u>Unsubscribe {recipient's email}</u>

<u>Update Profile</u> | <u>Customer Contact Data Notice</u> Sent by cityauditor@oaklandca.gov powered by

